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Message from the Chair

Welcome to our summer newsletter of 2019.  We have achieved a great deal since our last edition more details of which you can find later in this newsletter.
As you will be aware, we will launch our Strategic Plan for 2019 – 2021 at the end of June.  As well as being developed through listening to experts by experience and organisations, this was shared with citizens and other stakeholders in advance of publishing to further explore their views on our plans for the future.  I am delighted that I had the opportunity to talk to over 75 citizens at the Adults citizen forum in March, the Citizen Involvement team in the council have put in place a sound structure for engaging with citizens and working with them in co-production.  
After presenting the strategy it was very well received and I gained some valuable insight into the understanding of adult safeguarding amongst the general public in Birmingham.
This strategy will be circulated as soon as it’s published and will be available on our website, BSAB.org.uk.
I hope you will also appreciate there is a wealth of information included in this newsletter, I am keen that we continue to learn from each other in all of the various elements of safeguarding. I remain committed to sharing knowledge and your best practice with all partners to ensure we are all prepared and ready to continue our role of safeguarding adults.
As ever I am grateful of the work that you do to safeguard adults in Birmingham and remain passionate about continuing this work together as partners.    

Cherry Dale, Independent Chair, BSAB

Partnership Event with Community Rehabilitation Company – Probation 
The Birmingham Safeguarding Adults Board hosted a Partnership meeting facilitated by our Probation colleagues from Staffordshire & West Midlands Community Rehabilitation Company (SWM CRC), Birmingham Team.  The purpose of the event was to learn more about the role of the CRC in rehabilitation, offender management and enforcing sentences of the Court. 
The Reducing Reoffending Partnership are the organisation who oversee SWM CRC’s contract and is a joint venture with leading specialist charities working together to empower individuals who have committed crime to change by; assessing their needs and managing risk, including adult and children’s safeguarding, domestic abuse, prevent, and risk to the public by offering a range of services including: 

•
Women’s services

•
Pathway Interventions

•
Senior Attendance Centres 

•
Transition and Hope 

•
Housing and Welfare 

•
Integrated Offender Management schemes

•
Employment, Training & Education (ETE)

•
First adult probation provider to take a trauma informed approach

•
Working in Court and Approved Premises

•
Peer Mentoring

•
Professional Development with De Montfort University

Every member of staff is aware of Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) and is trained in trauma informed approaches which are used alongside person centred approaches to support each individual on their journey away from crime.  The approach means that all aspects of the individual’s circumstances are considered including:

•
Accommodation     

•
Alcohol and Substance misuse 

•
Emotional wellbeing / mental health 

•
Offending behaviour 

•
Attitude and motivation 

•
Family background including cultural awareness 

•
Relationships 

•
Education / training and employment 

•
Lifestyle and associates 

The Reducing Reoffending Partnership offer a number of group and one-to-one sessions to support the individual to progress towards rehabilitation including nationally accredited programmes.  

During the event, there was an innovative ‘speed dating’ session enabling the BSAB Partners to meet directly with the CRC leads who had prepared some very imaginative activities to share the work that they carry out.  

Paul Levy, Head of Probation, Birmingham said:

“The level of engagement and early feedback was exceptional… partners fed back that they particularly enjoyed the Speed Dating element. The buzz in the room and creativity of everyone involved was brilliant to see.  [There were] outstanding and memorable contributions from Steve Duncan “Words of Mass Distraction” and a Peer Mentor shared his personal journey with us, demonstrating a poignant honesty after an awful upbringing and spending 23 years in prison, having finally, with support of our C3 programme, managed to turn his life around.

[We have] already gained some good contacts and people wanting to learn more about resettlement and we will be pulling together an action plan on the back of the partner responses we received…”


Birmingham Safeguarding Adult Review (SAR) Update

Birmingham Safeguarding Adults Board has received two referrals which relate to the deaths of homeless citizens in our city.  In response to these referrals the Board are commissioning two reviews to ascertain what lessons can be learnt by partner agencies to improve our response and support to Birmingham’s homeless community. Deaths such as these are currently subject to both local and national scrutiny aimed at reducing their occurrence.  
The Safeguarding Adult Board wishes to contribute to this work and will be sharing our findings with those driving improvements in this area. The Board also plans to share learning obtained from these reviews in the form of training to frontline practitioners and as “briefings” to share widely within partner agencies.

The Safeguarding Adult Review Subgroup has also commissioned two further reviews during 2019 which are about to commence. 

Sharing Knowledge
Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs)

Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) are stressful or traumatic experiences that can have a huge impact on children and young people throughout their lives.

The ten widely recognised ACEs, as identified in a US study from the 1990s, are:

· Abuse: physical, sexual and verbal

· Neglect: emotional and physical

· Growing up in a household where: there are adults with alcohol and drug use problems, there are adults with mental health problems, there is domestic violence, there are adults who have spent time in prison and parents have separated.

Scotland was the first trauma informed country and have a great deal of information available on their website.  This can be found here:  http://www.healthscotland.scot/population-groups/children/adverse-childhood-experiences-aces/overview-of-aces and https://www.gov.scot/publications/adverse-childhood-experiences/
Blackburn also has a very detailed website which may assist anyone who is keen to learn more from others.  Their website is here: https://www.blackburn.gov.uk/Pages/aces.aspx
More information about the national approach of  can be found here: Getting it right for every child.
The Learning Disabilities Mortality Review (LeDer) Programme

The LeDeR Programme is a world-first. It is the first national programme of its kind aimed at making improvements to the lives of people with learning disabilities. Reviews are being carried out with a view to improve the standard and quality of care for people with learning disabilities. People with learning disabilities, their families and carers have been central to developing and delivering the programme.

Birmingham City Council and the NHS have taken this duty very seriously and has a number of LeDer Reviewers in order to ensure we continue to keep abreast of new developments and lessons learned in this area.  A LeDer report is reported to our Governance and Scrutiny Committee. To find out more about LeDer please visit the university of Bristol’s website here where you will find information, advice and additional resources to assist you:  http://www.bristol.ac.uk/sps/leder/ 
Risk Enablement Briefings

Following a successful briefing earlier this year, the BSAB team arranged a further two briefings on 29th May for partners to explore the tricky subject of Risk Enablement.

Over 80 people attended the briefings which included presentations from David Gray, Birmingham’s Head of Adult Safeguarding on what is risk enablement as well as what risk enablement isn’t.  Videos and discussions were included which explored the different organizational approaches and best practice ways forward.

Delegates were also fortunate enough to hear from two representatives from organisations who had already implemented risk enablement, Joanne Spence from Trident Reach and Steve Kiekopf from Sense UK shared their experiences of the reality of implementing risk enablement.
All of the feedback was very positive from the event, some of the delegates quoted:

“Most engaging safeguarding briefing I have ever attended”

“I found the session insightful in how organisations can balance risk with enablement of citizens”

“A very informative but objective view of the subject.  Thank you”
The presentation can be found on the BSAB website at www.bsab.org
Visit to Birmingham Women’s Aid new Domestic Violence Hub

Cherry Dale was impressed on her recent visit to the new Domestic Violence hub in Birmingham which has been opened by Birmingham and Solihull Women’s Aid (BSWAID).  At their peak they have seen 13 women in one day come through the door and average 6 women per day which demonstrates that this is a service is desperately needed by women who find themselves in very vulnerable situations.   Details of the new hub can be found here: https://www.womensaid.org.uk/
Birmingham Safeguarding Adults Board (BSAB) Update 

The 26th March Board had a very detailed presentation from HMP Birmingham who explained to us the work underway in improving the Birmingham’s prison environment and the work planned to continue to safeguard those who are in prison.  
Board Away Half Day 

On Tuesday 26th of March, BSAB held its away day at the Midlands Arts Centre. This annual event brings together all the members of both the Board and the Scrutiny and Governance Committee. Three main topics were debated: the extent to which the Board was promoting the principles of “Making Safeguarding Personal”; how it was meeting its Care Act duties towards learning and development; and reviewing the Board’s draft Strategic Plan from 2019-2020, and the supporting action plan to achieve those strategic aims.

Co-production in BSAB

In addition to Cherry Dale attending the Citizen forum to discuss the Strategic Plan, a number of citizens met with colleagues from West Midlands Police as part of the coproduction work of the board to share their concerns and experiences of being safe in Birmingham.  The citizens discussed issues such as street lighting and abusive neighbours through to reporting incidents with officers who gave a commitment to go away and feed this learning back into the organisation.



Learning and Feedback: From the January & May 2019 Multi-agency Practitioner Forum 

Domestic Abuse of Older Adults by Family Members 
This forum reviewed the case of an elderly woman whose daughter and grandchild had moved into her home as a result of her daughter experiencing financial difficulties. 

The elderly parent experienced financial, emotional, verbal abuse and physical violence from her daughter.  The physical abuse escalated over the period of a year. 

The elderly parent wanted the abuse to stop and had asked her daughter to leave but circumstances meant that this had not happened. 

The elderly woman had disclosed the situation to her GP; who prescribed anti-depressant medication. 

A relative referred the elderly woman to the local authority for safeguarding but was told that it was not appropriate for Social Worker’s to be involved as the elderly woman did not have a physical disability, her mental health was situational and she was enabling the abuse. 

Participants in the forum disagreed with the response to the safeguarding referral; they felt that there were immediate safety concerns both for the elderly woman and her grandchild; recognising there was potential for the grandchild to be the recipient of abuse in the future if this had not already been the case.  Participants recognised that even if there had been no physical abuse towards the grandchild, that she was regularly witnessing domestic abuse and as such was experiencing adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) which can have a significant impact on both childhood and adulthood. 

Additionally, participants felt that the there was a lack of appropriate support from the elderly woman’s GP.  

The risk to the elderly woman was considered amongst participants to be high and they felt that this required partnership working between agencies involved with all three family members.  They also felt there may be a need to carry out individual assessments of each family member’s needs.  

The consensus of the group was that it is essential to determine the situation from the perspective of the individual, recognising that often they do not fully appreciate the extent of the domestic abuse themselves and that disclosure can occur over a period of time once a relationship of trust has developed.  

Participants shared that the individual; needs to be presented with options available to support them; to help them decide what they want.  It was emphasised that it is essential to conduct conversations with individuals in a safe environment.  

There was discussion in relation to individuals being reluctant to involve the police and not wanting to see their family members criminalised and / or not wishing to lose the familial relationship with the perpetrator and as such; situations of domestic abuse are extremely complex.  It was recognised that safety planning is crucial from the point of view of both risk enablement and risk management with the least restrictive options being more favourable to individuals, so that they can be enabled to maintain family relationships.   

Participants agreed that referrals to Adults and Communities Access point (ACAP), the Multi-Agency Safeguarding HUB (MASH) for children and Multi-agency Risk Assessment Conference (MARAC) were appropriate.    

The purpose of MARAC meetings is to establish the wider picture of the victims life; recognising that no individual agency or individual will have a complete picture but the combined information from the range of representatives attending from local police, health, child protection, housing practitioners, Independent Domestic Violence Advisors (IDVAs), probation and other specialists from the statutory and voluntary sectors can help to form greater insight.

Discussion included the role of coercion in situations of domestic abuse and how this affects the capacity of an individual to make decisions. Section 76 of the Serious Crime Act 2015 created a new offence of controlling or coercive behaviour in an intimate or family relationship which carries a custodial sentence of up to five years and / or a fine. 

Coercive or controlling behaviour does not relate to a single incident, it is a purposeful pattern of incidents that occurs over time in order for one individual to exert power, control or coercion over another.  A pattern of controlling or coercive behaviour can be well established before a single incident is reported.

Relevant behaviours of the perpetrator can include:

· Isolating a person from their friends and family

· Depriving them of their basic needs

· Monitoring their time

· Monitoring a person via online communication tools or using spyware

· Taking control over aspects of their everyday life, such as where they can go, who they can see, what to wear and when they can sleep

· Depriving them access to support services, such as specialist support or medical services

· Repeatedly putting them down such as telling them they are worthless

· Financial abuse including control of finances, such as only allowing a person a punitive allowance

· Taking wages, benefits or allowances

· Threats to hurt or kill

· Threats to harm a child

· Assault

· Criminal damage (such as destruction of household goods)

· Preventing a person from having access to transport or from working

(This list is not exhaustive)

Additional discussion focussed on what professionals should do when they receive a response that they feel is inappropriate when concerns have been raised.  It was discussed that many agencies have an escalation policy requiring a discussion in relation to the decision making which should be progressed to the next tier of management if there is a disagreement regarding the outcome of a referral.  Professionals should seek assistance from their managers if a satisfactory outcome is not reached.    

This case was provided by Birmingham and Solihull Women’s Aid (BSWAID) who became involved with the elderly woman and began by safety planning with her.  The abuse continued to occur and escalate, eventually child protection referrals were made for the grandchild and police became involved.  The elderly woman’s daughter and grandchild moved out of her home, but a relationship was maintained. 

Key learning points from the discussion in this practitioner forum were:

· The importance of trying to establish all relevant information 

· Concerns of escalation of the domestic abuse and the need to be ‘proactive’ where possible rather than ‘reactive’ 

· Working with the individual to minimise risks 

· All options including the least restrictive options should be presented to the individual, being clear on what is / is not available  

· The need to be person centred and identify the desired outcomes for the individual 

·  The importance for professionals to be confident to challenge decision making and use escalation policies 

· The benefits of taking a multi-agency approach 

Learning from Domestic Homicide Reviews has identified the following: 

·  All professionals should make sure they know what the new offence of coercive and controlling behaviour involves. Just because there is no violence doesn’t mean it is not Domestic Abuse

·  Spread awareness about coercive behaviour. Most times even the victims themselves- especially children- fail to recognise the situation they are in.

·  Be professionally curious! GPs and others should ask those difficult questions if someone hints that they are being controlled. Look out for signs and symptoms.

·  Look out for critical risk factors around cases of coercion. Research has shown partners at much increased risk of harm when they reveal their intention to leave a controlling or abusive partner

The Birmingham Domestic Abuse Prevention Strategy 2018 – 2023 is available at: 

https://www.birmingham.gov.uk/downloads/file/10086/domestic_abuse_prevention_strategy_2018_-_2023
Future Events

Birmingham Community Safety Partnership has commissioned training on Learning from Domestic Homicides.
These participative half day sessions will enable participants to explore and reflect on key learning from recent DHRs, including developing a greater understanding of the impact of coercive control, the identification of risk factors for victims and their children, and the implications for practice with victims and perpetrators.

 The first two sessions will be held at city centre venues. See below for links to book:

 12th June- https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/learning-from-domestic-homicide-reviews-tickets-61866107192
26th June- https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/learning-from-domestic-homicide-reviews-tickets-61996310634
 Next Multi-agency Practitioner Forum:  Make sure you book your space!
We hold regular Practitioner Forums on a single topic of interest which are free to attend. The next forum will take place on Thursday 18th July from 2pm – 4:30pm at the Alexander Stadium, the subject is ‘Financial abuse: Illegal Money Lending.

Practitioner Forums are multi-agency; discussion based, learning opportunities aimed at frontline staff and managers with experience of safeguarding adults.   

A range of professionals from local services come together to deliberate complex adult safeguarding cases and discuss challenges, reflect on practice, learn from one another, gain greater understanding of each other’s professional roles whilst finding innovative solutions to the challenges presented using the principles of Making Safeguarding Personal.  

Practitioner Forums are supported by The Learning and Development Service.  Certificates of attendance are available via the learning and development service (tlds) website, which can be downloaded, on completion of the on-line evaluation.  

Bookings for the Practitioner forums must be done via the tlds website: www.tlds.learningpool.com
If you are interested in attending this event, please use the link provided to register, information on how to register visit the tdls website.  For any queries regarding booking please contact:

Tel: 0121 303 0990 or e-mail: tldsadults@birmingham.gov.uk 

BSAB Board meeting
The next meeting of the Board takes place on 18th June.  An update will feature in the next Newsletter planned for Autumn.

Contact us

We are keen for you to contribute and make a contribution on any of the content in this newsletter.  Please don’t hesitate to get in touch with our safeguarding team at: BSABsupportteam@birmingham.gov.uk
